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QUESTIONNAIRE  

PRELIMINARY REMARK  

Actions filed by foreign nationals should be 
understood as those actions concerning asylum-related 
issues (as per Article 78 of the Treaty on the 
Functioning of the European Union), and immigration-
related issues (as per Article 79 of the Treaty on 
the Functioning of the European Union).  

1. EVIDENCE LAW IN COMPETENT NATIONAL COURTS WITH REGARD TO ACTIONS 
FILED BY FOREIGN NATIONALS  

A) RULES OF EVIDENCE  

1. Are the rules of evidence in actions filed by 
foreign nationals laid down specifically in internal 
law?   In our national system the rules of evidence 
which apply are those laid down in the Code of 
Organization and Civil Procedure.  However Legal 
Notice 243 of 2008 (S.L. 420.07) provides for the 
procedural standards in examining applications for 
Refugee Status Regulations, legal notice 253 of 2001 
(S.L. 420.02) provides for Asylum Procedures 
(Application for a Declaration) Regulations, legal 
notice 254 of 2001 (S.L. 420.03) provides for Asylum 
Procedures (Means of Facilitating Identification of 
Applicant) Regulations, legal notice 205 of 2004 
(S.L. 217.04) provides for Immigration 
Regulations[u1] .  However these regulations do not 
deal with rules of evidence but procedures to be 
followed before the Tribunal and how applications are 
to be processed. 

    

1.1. Do national law or case law rule out certain 
types of evidence? Where applicable, make a 
distinction between those actions relating to asylum 
and those relating to immigration. Hearsay evidence 
is ruled out except in special circumstances laid 
down in chapter 599 of Chapter 12 of the laws of 
Malta.  

  

1.2. Do national law or case law allow certain 
presumptions (e.g. in asylum cases, in the event of 
past persecution or safe countries of origin[u2] )? 
Where applicable, make a distinction between those 
actions relating to asylum and those relating to 
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immigration. There are no special circumstances laid 
down in the national law. Every case has to be dealt 
with on its own merits and one has to assess whether 
a country is safe or whether it has been persecuting 
people for a period of time.   Our Refugee Act in 
part 1 Subtitled General Provisions, defines “Safe 
Countries of Origin” as a country of which the 
applicant for asylum is either a national or being a 
stateless person was formerly habitually resident in 
that country and has not submitted any serious 
grounds for considering the country not to be a safe 
country of origin in his particular circumstances.  
Sections 17 and 18 of Legal Notice 243 of 2008 
entitled Procedural Standards in Examining 
Application for Refugee status Regulations provides 
for the procedures to be adopted before determining 
an application for Refugee Status to be inadmissible 
on the basis that the country is considered as a safe 
third country.  The applicant would have a right of 
appeal against the inadmissibility decision for the   
if the applicant can show that should he be returned 
to such country he would be subjected to torture, 
cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment.  
The Refugee Commissioner shall take into account 
several elements as enlisted in Section 18 when 
considering an application for Refugee Status.  
Consequently it is not a question of Presumptions but 
a question of assessment of evidence on the badsis of 
criteria laid down by law.  Certainly there are 
distinctions between actions relating to Asylum and 
those relating to Ordinary Immigration which fall 
under the Immigration Act.    

  

B) BURDEN OF PROOF  

2. What is the role of the parties in the 
administration of evidence in actions filed by 
foreign nationals? Where applicable, make a 
distinction between those actions relating to asylum 
and those relating to immigration. The burden of 
proof is on the person alleging the persecution or 
the lack of safety in a particular country. He has to 
prove what he says on a balance of probability. It is 
up to the parties to produce the evidence to sustain 
their case.  

  

  

3. Can trial judges play a role in the administration 
of evidence in actions filed by foreign nationals? If 
so, on what terms (e.g. do trial judges have the 



authority to examine evidence in detail or do they 
give a more marginal assessment)? Where applicable, 
make a distinction between those actions relating to 
asylum and those relating to immigration. The trial 
judge is responsible to regulate the production of 
evidence by ruling on what evidence is admissible or 
relevant and to rule on all issues that may arise or 
be raised addressing evidentiary issues. Trial judges 
have to apply the same level of care in examining the 
evidence just as in any other civil case which they 
have to decide. This means that they are obliged to 
examine evidence in detail.  

  

C) WEIGHT OF EVIDENCE  

4. How and on what terms do trial judges weight the 
various types of evidence submitted to them in asylum 
and immigration cases? Is any such weighting 
determined by national law or by case law? Where 
applicable, make a distinction between those actions 
relating to asylum and those relating to immigration.  

As has already been pointed out above, evidence is 
weighed on a “balance of probabilities” basis i.e. 
the trial judge will accept as proved that version 
which is deemed to be the more probable. This 
“weighting” has been constantly applied by the Courts 
of civil jurisdiction. 

  

5. What powers of review does the supreme 
administrative court have in assessing the evidential 
weighting of  documents? Where applicable, make a 
distinction between those actions relating to asylum 
and those relating to immigration. We have no supreme 
administrative court. With regards to matters 
relating to asylum cases or both we have a High 
Commissioner and also an Appeals Board as provided 
for by Act of the year 2000. The latter is not a 
court of law but a special administrative tribunal 
set up with exclusive jurisdiction on asylum matters. 
The assessment of the evidential value of documents 
is fully within the competence of the High 
Commissioner and Appeals Board who use the civil law 
“basis of probability” as their criterion.   

  

2. COMPETENCE OF THE NATIONAL COURT TO ACT OF ITS OWN MOTION IN A 
EUROPEAN CONTEXT  



1. Where the parties raise preliminary questions, can 
procedural restrictions be applied? For example, at 
what point in proceedings may the parties submit 
preliminary questions? Do those questions have to be 
submitted in a specific written procedural document 
or can they be submitted at any time, including at 
the hearing? 

Before the High Commissioner and the Appeals Board 
these matters are regulated by the Commissioner and 
the Appeals Board themselves without any legislative 
procedural restrictions, although in practice it is 
generally required that preliminary questions be 
raised at the outset of the proceedings. When it 
comes to court proceedings preliminary questions must 
in principle be raised at the outset of the 
proceedings before the actual hearing in an 
appropriate written pleading, unless the reason for 
the plea arises at a later stage of the proceedings. 
Moreover, certain pleas may be raised at any stage of 
the proceedings even in appeal. 

  

2. Has the national court already ruled on the issue 
of direct applicability in your country of Articles 
18 and 47 of the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the 
European Union? If so, is the national court which 
has jurisdiction to rule on disputes concerning 
actions filed by foreign nationals able or obliged to 
raise, of its own motion, arguments from these 
provisions? The Maltese courts have not had occasion 
to rule on the issue of the direct applicability of 
Articles 18 and 47 of the Charter of Fundamental 
Rights of the European Union. It is the parties who 
are expected to raise arguments they deem appropriate 
arising from the provisions of the Charter but the 
Court is not precluded from itself inviting the 
parties to address such issues; however it is not 
obliged to raise such issues of its own motion.   

  

  

3. THE NATIONAL COURT AND EUROPEAN INSTRUMENTS  

1. Do you regularly refer to European case law when 
handing down judgements? Have you ever referred to 
the case law of other Member States when handing down 
judgements? 

  



The Maltese courts do refer to European case law and 
sometimes also to that of other Member States when 
handing down judgments.  

  

2. Can the national court autonomously interpret 
Article 1(A) to (F) of the Geneva Convention of 28 
July 1951, specifically when abstracting information 
from Council Directive 2004/83/EC (the so-called 
Qualification Directive)? Has a conflict ever arisen 
between the two standards (e.g. in terms of their 
criteria of attachment or exclusionary clauses)? What 
solution(s) did the national court adopt, if any? 

  

The Maltese courts have as yet not had the occasion 
to address these issues. 

  

3. Some European Directives contain provisions which 
do not have to be transposed, including Articles 
5(3), 8(1) and (3), and 17(3) of Council Directive 
2004/83/EC (the so-called Qualification Directive), 
Articles 26 and 27 2 of Council Directive 2005/85/EC 
of 1 December 2005 on minimum standards on procedures 
in Member States for granting and withdrawing refugee 
status (the so-called Procedure Directive) and 
Articles 4(2) and (3), and 7(1) and (2) of Council 
Directive 2003/86/EC of 22 September 2003 on the 
right to family reunification. Where these provisions 
have not been transposed, does the national court 
attach a level of importance to them anyway (soft 
law, minimal standards, etc[u3] .)?  

Where EU Directives have not been transposed into 
Malese law the Court may still take them into account 
for the purpose of interpreting and applying Maltese 
legislation which is to be interpreted and applied 
consistently with the said Directives to the extent 
that the language of the laws so allow.  
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